
 
 

Duluth Heritage Preservation Commission, Special Meeting 
To view the meeting, visit http://duluthmn.gov/live-meeting 

 
Monday, January 11, 2021, 12:00 PM  

(Note: Special Date, Time, and Location) 
 
1. Call to Order/Determination of Quorum 
 
2. Public Hearings (Note at This Time) 
 
3. Consideration of Minutes (December 14, 2021) 
 
4. Communications 
-Training Opportunity (Email, 1-6-21) 
-Minnesota’s Historic Structure Rehabilitation State Tax Credit Ending in 2021 (Email, 1-5-21) 
 
5. Report of Final Disposition of Matters Previously Before the Commission 
-Marten Trail Plan 
https://duluthmn.gov/parks/parks-planning/st-louis-river-corridor/waabizheshikana-the-marten-trail-
western-waterfront-trail-planning/ 
 
6. Reports of Officers, Staff and Committees 
-Planning Commission Items of Note, If Any 
 
7. Consideration of Matters Regarding Commission Action 
-Preservation Plan, Duluth Public Library (Carnegie Building), 1-22-92  
 
8. Other Business 
-Note on Pending EAW, 319 - 333 E Superior Street Redevelopment 
 
9. Adjournment (Next Scheduled Meeting, Monday, February 8, 2021) 
 
NOTICE: The Heritage Preservation Commission will be holding its January 11, 2021 Special Meeting by 
other electronic means pursuant to Minnesota Statutes Section 13D.021 in response to the COVID-19 
emergency. Some members of the Board will be participating through video conference. Due to the 
COVID-19 emergency and the closure of City facilities, public comment will not be taken in person. 
However, members of the public can monitor the meeting and provide public comment on agenda items 
through WebEx Events. Visit https://duluthmn.gov/live-meeting to access the meeting. The public is also 
encouraged to submit written comment to planning@duluthmn.gov prior to the meeting. Please include 
“HPC Agenda” in the subject line, and include your name and address and the agenda item you are 
speaking to. Please note that all public comment is considered Public Data. 

http://duluthmn.gov/live-meeting
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Heritage Preservation Commission 
December 14, 2020 Special Meeting Minutes 

Web-Ex Meeting Format  
 
 

Due to the COVID-19 emergency, the HPC members participated through video conference 
from home. The meeting was held as a Special Meeting pursuant to Minnesota Statute 13D.021 

in response to the Covid-19 emergency.  
 
1. Call to Order and Roll Call 
 
President Jessica Fortney called to order the meeting of the Heritage Preservation Commission 
(HPC) at 12:02 p.m. on Monday, December 14, 2020.    
Attendance:  (Via WebEx video conferencing – all votes conducted via roll call) 
Attending:  Ken Buehler, Stacey DeRoche, Jessica Fortney, Brandon Hartung, Mike Poupore, 
and Sarah Wisdorf (joined meeting after consideration of minutes) 
Absent:  Meredith Anderson 
Staff Present:  Steven Robertson, Adam Fulton, Eleanor Bacso 
 
2. Public Hearings 
None at this time 
 
3. Consideration of Minutes 
Minutes from the November 9, 2020, meeting were read 
MOTION/Second:   Buehler/Hartung approve the minutes   VOTE:  (5-0) 
 
 
4. Communications 
-Marten Trail Plan, Informational Meeting 
Robertson stated that this item will be on the January agenda, adding that there are 
informational meetings this month that the members of the public are invited to attend and 
comment. 
 
5. Report of Final Disposition of Matters Previously Before the Commission 
-President Fortney asked if there is an update on the Pastoret Terrace. Adam Fulton stated that 
they are still evaluating an engineering report from LHB, but initial findings indicate that the 
portion of the structure along 1st Street was compromised. 
 
6. Reports of Officers, Staff and Committees 
Commissioner Wisdorf gave a brief update on the Planning Commission, noting that the 
changes to the form districts (related to designated historic landmarks) is proceeding. 
 
7. Consideration of Matters Regarding Commission Action 
Adam Fulton discussed the potential reuse of the Historic Old Central High School into a 
housing project of up to 200 units by a developer called Saturday Properties.  Fulton discussed 
the preservation plan, noting that it was adopted in the mid 1990s.  He stated that this area is 
proposed to go through a minor rezoning on the Planning Commission’s December agenda, s 
that the entire block is one zone district, instead of two zone districts as it is currently.  Fulton 
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added that this is a very important building to the city and it is important that the project is 
done right and historic preservation aspects are maintained.  Fulton added that he wanted to 
give the members of the commission some advance knowledge of the project, and that a formal 
application for Certificate of Appropriateness may be coming to the commission for their 
February or March meeting.  He concluded by stating it is likely that the developer may want to 
alter the receiving dock, but noted that the dock is not original to the building and is not a 
contributing element.  Members of the commission commented on aspects of the structure, 
including the wide hallways and unique façade; defining features of the structure that make it 
an asset to the community. 
 
8. Other Business 
The group discussed the 2021 Work Plan/Goals in detail, and made amendments to the existing 
2020 work plan documents.  The discussion concluded with a desire to review older 
preservation plans to see if some adjustments need to be made, since many are 30 years old.  
Commission DeRoche offered to share a template that was used last time she participated in 
the creation of a preservation plan. 
 
9. Adjournment  
Adjournment at 12:59 p.m.  (Next meeting scheduled for Monday, 1/11/2021.) 
 
Respectfully, 

 
 
 
_    
Adam Fulton – Deputy Director 
Department of Planning and Economic Development 
 
Annual Meeting 

 
1. Election of Officers - Ken Buehler asked if the existing officers are willing to serve 

another term. President Jessica Fortney and Vice President Stacey DeRoche both are 
willing to serve again. 
MOTION/Second:   Buehler/Wisdorf nominate Chair Fortney to serve as president and 
Commissioner DeRoche to serve as vice-president.  

VOTE:  (5-0) 
(Commissioner Mike Poupore joined the meeting) 
 

2. Discussion on Bylaws and Potential Proposed Changes – Steven Robertson gave an 
overview. The bylaws were last updated in 2013. The commissioners can choose to 
leave as is, but the meeting date and time should be updated. Chair Fortney is in 
agreement to update the meeting date and time. She asked if the other commissioners 
would like to see any changes. No changes were requested. 
MOTION/Second:   Fortney/DeRoche amendment to the bylaws to change meeting 
date and time to the 2nd Monday of the month at noon. 

 
 VOTE:  (5-0, Poupore abstained due to technical issue) 
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Work Plan Items (Added to the agenda) – Chair Fortney asked if the commission should 
revisit now, or wait until the next meeting? Sarah Wisdorf suggested waiting until the 
next meeting, so it can be on the agenda for December. 
 

Unfinished Business 
 

3. Update on RFP for Design Guidelines for the Duluth Commercial Historic District – 
Robertson noted staff is hoping to move forward in the next two weeks. 
 
Update on Pastoret Terrace (Added to the agenda) – Robertson noted there was a fire 
in the building about ten days ago. There is an ongoing investigation. The city is waiting 
on an engineering analysis to determine the extent of the damage.  
 

Communication and Other Business 
 

4. Unified Development Chapter (UDC) Proposed Text Change for Historic Preservation – 
Robertson gave an overview and noted this was more of clerical change. The challenge 
is to receive a preservation plan after the fact, so giving the applicant a set timeline 
(one-year) is being proposed. The timeline of “in the future” is too vague. Mike Poupore 
stated in the past the HPC had more power over property owners. Can this language be 
added to the UDC? Chair Fortney suggested looking at what it was, and what it is now 
to compare. Poupore doesn’t have the specific language at hand. Chair Fortney 
suggested adding it to their work plan. She asked if this proposed change would go 
before the planning commission. Robertson noted any zoning code change requires two 
bodies to approve. Staff proposed it, if it passes the planning commission, it goes to the 
city council. He asked the HPC if they are in agreement to moving forward, or if not, it 
can be removed. Poupore would like it tabled until they can revisit it before it moves 
forward. Robertson thought the language to the UDC may have changed in 2009. 
Poupore will do some research and share his findings with the other commissioners. 
Wisdorf stated UDC changes can be made throughout the year. If there are no 
objections, she would like to move the preservation plan clause forward to get it in the 
books. Poupore agrees. 
MOTION/Second:   Fortney/Poupore move forward with the updated language to the 
UDC regarding the preservation plan timeline be adjusted to one year.  

VOTE:  (6-0) 
 

5. Update on EAW Related to the Proposed Demolition of Two Structures that Contribute to 
the Historic Character of Downtown Duluth. Robertson gave an overview and noted the 
Hacienda and the Duluth Oriental Grocery buildings. The EAW will be shared with the 
HPC during the 30-day comment period. The timeline is proposed for February or March. 
Poupore asked if this item can be added to the HPC’s December agenda. Robertson 
noted the EAW is still in the research phase and it would be best to wait for the actual 
EAW to come out. Poupore wants to make sure the HPC’s comments are included in the 
EAW. Robertson noted the HPC’s minutes can be shared with the EAW consultant.  

 
6. Correspondence:  US Army Corps of Engineers, The Rehabilitation of the Piers and 

Headwall of the Duluth Vessel Yard (30 Day Public Comment Period), October 28, 2020 
– Robertson noted the correspondence found in the commissioners’ packet, and noted 
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they can comment, Chair Fortney is not familiar with the vessel yard, and asks for 
comments from the other commissioners. Commissioner Buehler reviewed the 
paperwork, and does not find it clear on what they are proposing, or who would do the 
signage. Poupore asked if this includes Pier B. Robertson stated it does not, and agrees 
the document could be more clear and include exhibits. Chair Fortney would like to see 
a map of the proposed changes. Commissioner Wisdorf asked staff if they can request 
more specific information. Robertson agreed to email the individual and request more 
information. Chair Fortney noted she clicked on the link on page 93 for the MOA, but 
there was not much detail on the interpretive display. 
 

7. Consideration of Minutes from 8-24-2020 
MOTION/Second:   Wisdorf/Buehler approve the minutes 

VOTE:  (6-0) 
 

Chair Fortney asks the commissioners to be thinking about their work plan to discuss at their 
December meeting. She asked if there is an opening for another commissioner on the HPC? 
Robertson noted they had appointed Meredith Anderson, but she accepted a new job and may 
have to resign from the HPC. There may be an opening soon. 
 
Commissioner Wisdorf – gave a planning commission update. There is nothing of interest to the 
HPC at this time.  
 
Adjournment at 12:52 p.m.  (Next meeting scheduled for Monday, 12/14/2020.) 
 
Respectfully, 

 
 
 
_    
Adam Fulton – Deputy Director 
Department of Planning and Economic Development 
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Steven Robertson

From: Koop, Michael (ADM) <michael.koop@state.mn.us>
Sent: Tuesday, January 05, 2021 9:59 AM
To: Steven Robertson
Subject: RE: Possible Tax Credit Candidates?

Hi Steve, 
 
Yes, I’m still interested in ideas, especially from Duluth. It does not need to be anything official, just a simple list of 
buildings by name and address will suffice. If you want to brainstorm with the HPC to generate ideas and send me 
something that would be terrific. But it does not require a formal motion by the HPC. 
 
Thanks, 
 
MK 
 

From: Steven Robertson <srobertson@DuluthMN.gov>  
Sent: Tuesday, January 5, 2021 9:55 AM 
To: Koop, Michael (ADM) <michael.koop@state.mn.us> 
Subject: RE: Possible Tax Credit Candidates? 
 

 

Good morning! Are you still looking for assistance on this? If so, what type of information is most useful…..just an 
affirmation from staff and a list of some properties that could benefit, or a something slightly more official from the HPC 
(like a motion of support, with some clarifying text)? 
 

From: Koop, Michael (ADM) <michael.koop@state.mn.us>  
Sent: Tuesday, December 29, 2020 9:41 AM 
To: Koop, Michael (ADM) <michael.koop@state.mn.us> 
Subject: Possible Tax Credit Candidates? 
 
Hello, 
 
Many of Minnesota’s historic buildings that have been rehabilitated have utilized the 20% state historic tax credit 
together with the 20% federal tax credit. You may be aware that Minnesota’s Historic Structure Rehabilitation State 
Tax Credit (Sec. 290.0681) is set to expire on June 30, 2021.  
 
The loss of Minnesota’s Historic Structure Rehabilitation State Tax Credit would be a devastating blow to preservation 
efforts throughout the state. The state historic tax credit has consistently proven to be a sound investment for 
Minnesota.  
 
The State Historic Preservation Office is interested in learning from your Heritage Preservation Commission about any 
historic buildings in your community that could potentially be candidates for rehabilitation using the state historic tax 
credit. We are looking for useful buildings that could find new life down the road, whose revitalization would help your 
community. Our goal is to learn about any buildings that someday – not necessarily in the immediate future – might be 

  This message may be from an external email source. 
Do not select links or open attachments unless verified. Report all suspicious emails to Minnesota IT Services Security Operations Center. 
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contenders for rehabilitation with the help of the historic tax credits. We’re seeking examples that, if the state historic 
tax credit were to disappear, would not be able to be redeveloped.  
 
If you know of any such candidates, please let me know. The building does not need to be listed in the National Register 
of Historic Places or locally designated, or part of a historic district. At this time, it does not need to be part of a formal 
development proposal. We just want to be aware of any buildings that are on your radar for a potential rehab project. 
 
Thanks much for your assistance. 
 
Happy New Year! 
 
 

 

Michael Koop | Certified Local Government Coordinator and Preservation Specialist 
50 Sherburne Avenue, Suite 203 
Saint Paul, MN 55155 
(651) 201‐3291 
michael.koop@state.mn.us 

Given the Governor's implementation of Stay Safe MN, SHPO staff will continue to work remotely and be 
available via phone and email, and the SHPO office will be closed to visitors and unable to accommodate in‐
person research and deliveries. Mail is being delivered to the office via USPS, FedEx and UPS, however, staff 
have limited weekly access to sort and process mail. Our office will continue to take file search requests via 
DataRequestSHPO@state.mn.us. Check SHPO's webpage for the latest updates and we thank you for your 
continued patience. 

Facebook | Instagram | Twitter 
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Steven Robertson

From: Koop, Michael (ADM) <michael.koop@state.mn.us>
Sent: Wednesday, January 06, 2021 11:52 AM
To:

Cc: Koop, Michael (ADM)
Subject: CAMP Training Opportunity Jan. 28 & 29
Attachments: PR - CAMP Training from NAPC.docx; CAMP Little Falls_St. Cloud Agenda (1).docx

Hello, 

On the mornings of January 28 and 29 the Little Falls and St. Cloud HPCs are co‐hosting a virtual Commission 
Assistance Mentoring Program (CAMP) organized by the National Alliance of Preservation Commissions. Some 
of you may be interested in attending; registration is $25. 

Dan Becker, who gave the keynote at our PreserveMN Annual Conference in Winona in 2018, is one of the 
instructors. Mid‐Century Resources will also be addressed on the first day by Wade Broadhead, who is a 
terrific presenter. 

The two attachments provide more information. 

This is a great training opportunity! I hope you can participate. 



National Alliance of Preservation Commissions 
PO Box 1011, Virginia Beach, VA 23451 

(757) 802-4141 | director@napcommissions.org | www.napcommissions.org 
“Building strong local preservation programs through education, advocacy, and training.” 

 

 
CAMP Little Falls/St. Cloud, MN  

Part 1 - January 28th, 2020 
 
9:00-9:15  
Welcome and Introduction 
 
9:15-10:15  
Legal Basics: A fundamental background of preservation law as it relates to local preservation 
commissions: local ordinance, local codes, and federal and state laws. Kate Singleton 
 
10:15-10:30 
Break 
 
10:30-11:30 
Standards and Guidelines for Design Review: Reviewing the Federal Standards and Guidelines and 
learning to apply them to real world cases. Dan Becker 
 
11:30-12:15 
Mid-Century Resources: Mid-Century/Post-War Resources: An overview of why the Mid-Century/Post- 
War Architecture and social history is significant from urban centers to small towns. Understand and 
articulate effective cases for saving these resources. Wade Broadhead 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 

mailto:director@napcommissions.org
http://www.napcommissions.org/


National Alliance of Preservation Commissions 
PO Box 1011, Virginia Beach, VA 23451 

(757) 802-4141 | director@napcommissions.org | www.napcommissions.org 
“Building strong local preservation programs through education, advocacy, and training.” 

 

CAMP Little Falls/St. Cloud, MN 
Part 2 - January 29th, 2020 

 
9:00-9:15 
Follow-up Questions from Part 1  
 
9:15-10:15 
Identifying and Designating Historic Resources: An overview of conducting historic resource surveys 
and using the information collected to determine eligibility for designation, drawing and defending 
district boundaries. Dan Becker 
 
10:15-11:00 
Infill Design: Explore how to envision new construction and how to find the appropriate balance for 
your community between the goals of compatible yet differentiated. Wade Broadhead 
 
11:00-11:15 
Break 
 
11:15-12:00 
Preservation Planning: Planning for the resource, the commission, and the 
community. Kate Singleton 
 
12:00-12:15  
Wrap-up/SWOT Analysis 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
CAMP Trainer Bios 

 

mailto:director@napcommissions.org
http://www.napcommissions.org/


National Alliance of Preservation Commissions 
PO Box 1011, Virginia Beach, VA 23451 

(757) 802-4141 | director@napcommissions.org | www.napcommissions.org 
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Dan Becker is Owner and Consulting Principal of Heritage Arts of NC LLC. He was also Main Street Grants 
Administrator for the North Carolina Main Street & Rural Planning Center in the NC Department of 
Commerce during 2017-18. He served 25-years as Executive Director of the Raleigh Historic Districts 
Commission from 1986-2011, and worked as Manager of the Long Range Planning Division for the 
Raleigh Department of City Planning from 2006-2015. Prior to moving to Raleigh, Dan was an Associate 
with James Williamson/Carl Awsumb/Architects in Memphis, Tennessee, which provided design services 
in restoration, rehabilitation, and adaptive use architecture. 
He previously served in Sidney, Ohio as Director of the River Corridor Project (a two-county program 
promoting recreation, conservation, and preservation along the Great Miami River), and as 
Secretary/Director for the Shelby County Park District. He completed eight years of service on the Board 
of Directors for the National Alliance of Preservation Commissions in 2006, including two years as board 
Chair 2004 – 2005. He is an ex-officio member of the board for Yates Mill Associates. Past service 
includes membership on the Center for Preservation Leadership Advisory Board of the National Trust for 
Historic Preservation. He has also been a board member for Mordecai Square Historical Society, 
Memphis Heritage, and Lowenstein House. He was awarded the 2007 Robert E. Stipe Professional 
Award by Preservation North Carolina. Mr. Becker received his Bachelor of Environmental Design degree 
from Miami University in Oxford, Ohio. 
Email: dan.becker@heritage-arts.net  
 
Wade Broadhead is currently the Planning Director of Florence, Colorado working on development and 
preservation issues. He was most recently a Land Use Planner and Staff to the City of Pueblo’s Historic 
Preservation Commission where he worked from 2005-2014. Prior to his career in planning and 
preservation Wade worked as an archaeologist and GIS Supervisor conducting consulting work across 
the southwestern United States. In Pueblo, Wade helped spearhead an engaging neighborhood- based 
historic context approach which surveyed 
most historic neighborhoods as well as its Post-War Resources. 
He volunteered to serve as a grant reviewer for the State Historical Fund from 2010-2011; he was an 
Endangered Places Reviewer from 2009-2011; and, he presented papers at the National Trust for 
Historic Preservation, NAPC Forum, APA, and Saving Places Conferences over the past two years. Wade 
has a passion for Mid- Century Modern Architecture and social history as well as citizen engagement. He 
especially enjoys revitalization efforts in Right Sizing Cities and working with minority populations and 
low income neighborhoods to make preservation relevant. Wade is currently establishing a commission 
and applying for CLG status in Florence Colorado, population, 3800. Wade has four small budding 
preservationists under the age of 13. 
 
 
 
Kate Singleton, Executive Director for Preservation Austin, has over 35 years’ experience in historic 
preservation, downtown revitalization and economic and community development. She has served as 
Chief Preservation Planner for the City of Dallas, Executive Director of the West Fort Bend Management 
District, Planning Manager for Downtown Dallas, Inc. and State Coordinator of the Arizona Main Street 
program as well as Main Street Manager in Waxahachie and Grapevine. She has extensive experience in 
cultural resources management. 
She has offered professional consulting services in the areas of historic preservation, downtown 
revitalization, economic development, financial incentives, strategic planning, community development, 
municipal planning, zoning, urban design, and project implementation. She has written preservation 

mailto:director@napcommissions.org
http://www.napcommissions.org/
mailto:dan.becker@heritage-arts.net
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plans, design standards for commercial and residential historic districts, downtown redevelopment 
plans and preservation ordinances. Kate has also developed financial incentives for cities including the 
highly successful City of Dallas Historic Tax Incentive Program. She also wrote amendments to the Dallas 
building code some of which were codified into the International Existing Building Code. Kate has also 
completed over $150 million in Federal Historic Tax Credit projects. 
 
Kate has conducted training for numerous historic preservation commissions and downtown 
associations around the state of Texas and has presented at several state preservation and downtown 
conferences in Texas, Arizona and Arkansas as well as the National Trust for Historic Preservation 
Conference and National Main Street Conference on subjects including advocacy, financial incentives, 
preservation design standards, downtown authenticity. 
 
Kate has her Master’s in Public Administration from the University of North Texas. She has served on the 
Dallas Landmark Commission, on the Tourism Commission for the City of Austin, Austin Creative Alliance 
Board, the boards of Texas Downtown Association, Preservation Texas and Preservation Action. 
Email: kateasingleton@hotmail.com  

mailto:director@napcommissions.org
http://www.napcommissions.org/
mailto:kateasingleton@hotmail.com


Commission Assistance and Mentoring Program (CAMP®) from 
the National Alliance of Preservation Commissions 

 

### 

 

For Immediate Release: 

 

Little Falls and St. Cloud Heritage Preservation Commissions to host National Preservation 
Training Program 

  

The Little Falls and St. Cloud Heritage Preservation Commissions have partnered to bring a national 
preservation training program to the area. The Commission Assistance andMentoring Program 
(CAMP®) is offered by the National Alliance of Preservation Commissions (NAPC) to preservation 
related boards and commissions, their partners, and others who are interested in or impacted by 
preservation. The training includes engaging hands-on activities, informative group discussions, and 
high-quality presentations by prominent preservation professionals. 

The CAMP® training being hosted by St. Cloud and Little Falls will take place via Zoom on January 28 
and 29, from 9 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. The cost to attend is $25. This training is eligible for 6 continuing 
education credit hours for AIA and AICP professionals. Certificates of Completion will also be 
available to all attendees. 

Those wishing to attend can register by contacting Marie Snyder, Program Manager for NAPC 
(marie@napcommissions.org;757-802-4141). For more information please contact Jim Flaaen, 
Senior Planner for the City of St. Cloud (Jim.Flaaen@ci.stcloud.mn.us; 320-650-3174) or Wendy 
Zylka, City Clerk for the City of Little Falls (wzylka@cityoflittlefalls.com; 320-616-5500). 

The Little Falls and St. Cloud CAMP training is being funded in part by a Certified Local Government 
grant through the Minnesota State Historic Preservation Office. Funding for CLG grants comes from 
the Historic Preservation Fund, appropriated annually by the U. S. Congress. 

  

PR website link: https://napcommissions.org/camp/ 

  
### 
 

https://napcommissions.org/camp/
https://napcommissions.org/camp/
mailto:Jim.Flaaen@ci.stcloud.mn.us
mailto:wzylka@cityoflittlefalls.com
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5-25-18 

PRESERVATION PLAN 

LINCOLN PARK PAVILION 

I. INTRODUCTION 
The following preservation plan contains design review guidelines which will serve as a 
basis for the Duluth Heritage Preservation Commission’s permit review decisions with 
regard to the Lincoln Park Pavilion. These guidelines define the acceptable means by which 
the building’s unique physical appearance can be preserved and enhanced through 
rehabilitation, restoration, or new construction. 
 
The guidelines will be interpreted with flexibility depending on the particular merit of the 
proposed changes and their impacts on the portion of the building under review. 
Consideration will be given to the availability of historic building materials. When applying 
the guidelines, the Commission will also consider the economic impacts of the design 
requirements. Decisions of the Heritage Preservation Commission are subject to appeal to 
the City Council within ten days of written notice of the decision by any party aggrieved by 
the Commission’s decision. 
 

II. AREAS TO BE PRESERVED 
 

A. South, north, east, west, and exterior facades including two stone towers. 
B. Wooden overhang 

 
III. NEW CONSTRUCTION 

 
New construction refers to any new addition to the building. The basic principle for new 
construction with the Lincoln Park Pavilion Preservation Landmark is to maintain the scale 
and character of the present structure. In this case, any additions would need to provide 
height, massing, setback, materials, and rhythm compatible to the original building. 
Guidelines for new construction focus on general rather than specific design elements as 
follows: 
 

A. Setback-Siting 
In general, new construction should match the setback of the original building. 
 

B. Massing, volume, and height 



Any new construction should conform to the massing of the original structure respecting 
the height, volume, and scale of the adjacent structures. 
 

C. Roofs, Caps, and Cornices 
New roof, cap, and or cornice design should replicate the style of roof and materials of the 
original structure. A new roof should also relate in size and proportion to adjacent 
buildings. 
 

D. Materials and Detail 
Any new construction should match or complement the original material of the existing 
building. 
 

E. Windows and Doors 
Windows should relate to those of the existing building in terms of solid-to-opening ratios, 
distributions of window openings, and window setback from the wall surface, with 
allowances for current building codes and accessibility requirements. The proportion, size, 
and detailing of windows and doors in any new construction should complement the 
appearance of the original façade and relate to those openings in the present building.  
 

IV. RESTORATION AND REHABILITATION 
 
In general, the United States Secretary of the Interior’s Recommended Standards for 
Historic Rehabilitation shall be followed (see Attachment A.) In addition, the following 
standards shall be applied: 
 
A.  Walls 

 
1. Original exterior shall be retained whenever possible on the foundation. 
2. Where necessary, repair or replacement of deteriorated materials should be made 

with new materials that duplicate the original as closely as possible. 
3. To preserve the life of the building materials, masonry should be cleaned only when 

necessary to halt deterioration or to remove graffiti and stains. The gentlest 
method shall be used such as the use of low-pressure water or approved chemical 
solution. 

4. The original or early color, texture treatment. And pattern of masonry surfaces 
should be retained wherever possible. 

5. When repointing, old mortar shall be duplicated in composition, color and texture 
and be duplicated in joint size, profile type, and method of application in order to 



preserve the original appearance. If laboratory analysis shows the composition 
characteristics of the original mortar to be unsuitable, mortar composition may be 
altered. It the mortar composition is altered, the appearance of the mortar shall 
duplicate the color and texture of the original mortar. 
 

B.  Roofs, Cornices, and Details 
 
1.  The material of the roof should be matched to the existing roof when in need of 

repair. 
 

2. All historic craftsmanship, detailing, and decorative features that give the house its 
essential character should be preserved or restored. Similar material shall be used 
to repair or replace deteriorating or missing architectural elements such as 
brackets, chimneys, architectural ornamentation, gutters, down spouts, and 
railings, wherever possible. 
 

C.  Windows and Doors 
 
1. Replacement of windows and doors with new stock windows, sashes, or doors shall 

not be allowed if they require alteration of the frame openings or if the size of the 
window panes, sash, or door cause changes in the scale and original proportions of 
the building. 

2. Infilling of window opening is generally not acceptable. 
3. Plastic or metal awnings should not be allowed. 
4. Heating and air conditioners should be installed in such a manner as to not damage 

window and door frames, or cause the removal of the original doors or windows. 
Window and door installation shall be considered only when all other viable heating 
and cooling systems installations will result in significant damage to historic 
materials. 

5. Storm windows and doors should be selected to be compatible with the character 
of the building and shall not damage windows or doors, or require the removal of 
the original windows and doors. Exterior storm windows should be appropriate in 
size and color and should be operable. 

6. Lintels, sills, dormers, and steps should be retained or repaired if possible. If 
repaired, the color and texture shall match existing colors and textures. 

 
 
 



V. SIGNS AND ACCESSORIES 
 
Signs shall be compatible with the character of the building and the district in which it is 
located. Signs should not conceal architectural detail, clutter the building’s image or 
distract from the unity of the façade. 
 
A. Materials 

 
Sign materials shall complement materials of the existing building. Surface design 
elements shall not distract from or conflict with the structure’s age and/or design. 
Materials which are the same as those that were used for signage during the period of 
the building construction shall be encouraged. Newer materials and technologies such 
as extruded aluminum and plastics, internally lit cabinet signs, or backlit awning signs 
are not appropriate for the building. 
 

B. Type Styles 
 
The type styles used to letter the signboard shall enhance the building’s design and 
materials. Type styles should also be compatible with types from the period of the 
building’s construction. 
 

C. Method of Attachment 
 
Painted signs may be permissible on glass windows and doors. The façade shall not be 
damaged in sign installation except for minor attachment. The method of attachment 
shall respect the structure’s architectural integrity and shall become an extension of 
the building’s architectural features wherever possible. 
 

D. Lighting  
 
Location of exterior lights shall be appropriate to the individual structure. Subdued 
lighting is preferred. There shall be no flashing, blinking, or moving lighting, and fixtures 
shall relate to the historic period of the building’s construction to the extent possible 
without creating upwards glare that contributes to light pollution. Varying intensity of 
lighting is allowed when fixtures have dimming controls to minimize lighting needs 
when not in use. 
 

 



VI. DEMOLITION 
 
The Heritage Preservation Commission is charged with reviewing permit applications for 
demolition of structures under the Duluth City Code, Ch. 28A-5; Duluth City Code, Ch, 10, 
Article II, Sec. 10.3, and Duluth City Code, Ch. 10 Art. III, Sec. 10-4. In general, demolition is 
not permitted. In an event that a building is over 50% destroyed by fire or an act of God, 
demolition may be permitted.  
 

VII. AREAS NOT TO BE PRESERVED 
 
The interior of the building is not covered by this preservation plan.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



UNITED STATES SECRETARY OF THE INTERIORS RECOMMENDED STANDARDS          
           FOR HISTORIC PRESERVATION PROJECTS 

 
The secretary of the interior has developed standards for preservation projects as well as 
guidelines for applying them to activities from acquisition through rehabilitation and even 
reconstruction when necessary. The standards are used as the official criteria by which work on 
National Register historic properties is evaluated and eligibility for federal tax credits are certified. 
 

1. A property will be used as it was historically, or be given a new use that maximizes the 
retention of distinctive materials, features, spaces and spatial relationships. Where a 
treatment and use have not been identified, a property will be protected and, if necessary, 
stabilized until additional work may be undertaken. 

2. The historic character of a property will be retained and preserved. The replacement of 
intact or repairable historic materials or alteration of features, spaces and spatial 
relationships that characterize a property will be avoided.  

3. Each property will be recognized as a physical record of its time, place and use. Work 
needed to stabilize, consolidate and conserve existing historic materials and features will 
be physically and visually compatible, identifiable upon close inspection and properly 
documented for future research.  

4. Changes to a property that have acquired historic significance in their own right will be 
retained and preserved.  

5. Distinctive materials, features, finishes and construction techniques or examples of 
craftsmanship that characterize a property will be preserved.  

6. The existing condition of historic features will be evaluated to determine the appropriate 
level of intervention needed. Where the severity of deterioration requires repair or limited 
replacement of a distinctive feature, the new material will match the old in composition, 
design, color and texture.  

7. Chemical or physical treatments, if appropriate, will be undertaken using the gentlest 
means possible. Treatments that cause damage to historic materials will not be used.  

8. Archeological resources will be protected and preserved in place. If such resources must be 
disturbed, mitigation measures will be undertaken. 

 

Attachment A. 
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